  These minutes have not been formally approved and are subject 
to change or modification by the public body at the next meeting.


SOUTH PLAINFIELD PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
MEETING MINUTES
July 11, 2017



The meeting was called to order by President Darlene Cullen at 6:30 pm.

President Cullen announced that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act and as such, proper notice of the meeting was published in the official newspapers, The Observer, The Courier-News and The Home News Tribune.

In attendance were:   President Darlene Cullen and Treasurer Melissa Katsingris.  Trustees:   Robert Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak and Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel.  
Excused:  Vice President Gary Jones, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley and Stephanie Wolak.

Also in attendance were:  Eric Aronowitz, Councilwoman Christine Faustini, Linda Hansen, Ken Morgan, and Carmela Sutor.


PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Lead by President Cullen

President Cullen stated that Bob Bengivenga will give his Buildings and Grounds report at this time as he has to leave early.

Bob stated that he received quotes from three HVAC maintenance companies.  He is recommending Edison Heating and Cooling as they came in with the lowest bid in the amount of $3,068.00 for 4 visits per year and they confirmed that they understood the complexity of the new system.  

Bob also stated that there was a leak in the area in front of the circulation desk and the gentleman the contractor sent to investigate found clogged drains on the roof that were overflowing into the building.  Bob also stated that he spoke to DPW and they will clean the drains every 3 months so as to avoid similar problems in the future.  Edison Heating and Cooling will be doing this as well.
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Bob informed the board that we received a notice of violation from the S.P. Fire Dept.  Three of the items have been address and the remaining items are as follows:  

1.  Address numbers (Arabic numerals or Alphabet letters) on the building, 4” high minimum with a stroke width of 0.5”and contrast with their background.

2. Fire Dept. connections need to be indicated by an approved sign mounted on the street front or on the side of the building.  Such signs shall have the letters “FDC” at least 6” high and words in letters at least 2” high or an arrow to indicate the location.  All signs shall be subject to the approval of the Fire Code Official.

3. An “Assembly Occupancy” shall be posted with an approved legible sign in contrasting colors conspicuously located near the main point of egress from the room or space stating the number of occupants permitted within such space.  The number of occupants shall be in accordance with the current certificate of occupancy issued pursuant to the NJ Uniform Construction Code for structures constructed and occupied under the provisions of the code and shall be in accordance with the NJAC 5:70-4.11 (f)3. 

Bob stated that water is still pooling on the front porch and feels the issue should be addressed by drilling a hole(s) into the concrete and installing a drain so puddles do not form.  In cold weather the puddles could freeze and create hazardous conditions.  He also stated that the lights on the ramp leading up to the library entrance need to be anchored to the wall of the ramp better as they are easily flipped up because they are not securely fastened to the wall.  Bob stated that the paving job in front of the building is complete and is very happy with the results.  Lastly Bob stated that the Ladies Bathroom is complete.  DPW did an outstanding job and it looks great.

6:35 pm – Bob was excused from the meeting.


MINUTES:

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the meeting minutes of June 13, 2017.

Melissa Katsingris made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  The motion passed unanimously

 
President Cullen called for a motion to accept the executive session meeting minutes of June 13, 2017.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  The motion passed unanimously.
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PAYMENT OF VOUCHERS:

President Cullen called for a motion to approve the payment of vouchers, check #12194 through #12232, totaling $80,789.72.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  The motion passed unanimously.


MONTHLY REPORTS:

Expense Report:  President Cullen called for a motion to accept the expense report.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  The motion passed unanimously.  

Cash Receipt Report:  President Cullen called for a motion to accept the cash receipt report.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Frank Lemos.  The motion passed unanimously.


Statistical Report:  President Cullen called for a motion to accept the statistical report.

Melissa Katsingris made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  The motion passed unanimously.  


DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Hansen reviewed her Director’s report in detail.

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the director’s report.

Ray Rusnak made the motion, seconded by Frank Lemos.  The motion passed unanimously.


COMMITTEE REPORTS:  


Finance and Budget:  Melissa Katsingris reviewed the Bank Statement report in detail.

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the financial report.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  The motion passed unanimously.
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Policy:  President Cullen stated that there is nothing to report at this time.
Personnel:  President Cullen stated that there is nothing to report at this time.
Buildings & Grounds:  Bob Bengivenga gave his report earlier.
Technology:  Annemarie Stoeckel stated that the committee met with Art Walter and he shared a graph from NJ Connect (our bandwidth company) showing the traffic in and out of our router.  (copies passed out) Red is coming into us and blue is the traffic we’re sending out.  Our average use is at least 50%.  Traffic on Sunday July 9th showed that we were over the 10mb limit and we wouldn’t have been able to check out books if we were open because we would have crashed.  Mr. Walter recommends going from 10mb to 100mb both in and out.  This is more cost effective than simply doubling our current bandwidth and will also assure that we don’t need to upgrade again in the near future.  Linda is going to check on our e-rate discount for the upgrade.  Annemarie also stated that they met with Al Goodman from Heritage Business Systems to discuss the public copier.  We would like to purchase, not lease, a 2-sided, color/B&W, no staple feature and an 11x17 option (extra cost per patron).  In order to have a color we will need a whole new coin box with multiple prices.  We will look into a memory stick option also.  Mr. Goodman talked about two copiers that he could get us.  The Kyocera and the Canon.  They are both good copiers.  Kyocera is very reliable and does not require a lot of maintenance.  Canon has really good color but is more expensive.  Mr. Goodman will be sending a quote and we will be getting two additional quotes to bring back to the board.  
Mayor’s Alternate:  Ray Rusnak has nothing from the Mayor at this time.
Liaison to the Friends:  Frank Lemos has nothing to report at this time.
Liaison to the Schools’:  Annemarie Stoeckel has nothing to report at this time. Community Relations:  President Cullen stated that there is nothing at this time as Stephanie could not be here tonight. 
Capital Project:  Ray Rusnak stated that everything was pretty much covered.  The bathrooms are done, the pavers are done, and they started to put up the swing set today.  President Cullen and Councilwoman Faustini were out there measuring to see what the best option for placement would be.  Frank Lemos stated that the pavers look fantastic and would look better with names on them.  Ray responded that now that it looks so nice he’d hate to disturb it and suggested putting the pavers going throughout the sidewalk towards the children’s garden.  President Cullen stated that Councilwoman Faustini and Kevin Hughes were out there assessing the playground equipment, (when doing any other projects, I just want to make sure we are covering everything) Something came up about the mulch and we ordered the mulch which we are paying for because this is our project and if we have to expedite it to be here for NNO we will.  At our NNO meeting, the Chief of Police stated that we would have to rope off that area if the mulch is not down and there are going to be so many children  









Library Board Minutes








July 11, 2017








Page 5


here and it would be impossible to police them.  In addition, the fencing needs to be extended.  When Mr. Miller gets back from vacation he will have DPW extend the fencing.  Councilwoman Faustini and I discussed additional benches as well because the benches that are there now are facing towards that playground, so a parent’s back is facing the swing set.  The radius of the swing takes up a lot more land than anticipated which is why we need a lot more mulch and we are suggesting additional benches in that area.  Therefore there will be some additional costs for that whole project.  Finally, it was brought up to Councilwoman Faustini that we may need parking barriers.  Someone suggested the concrete barriers but the Borough removed them because of the plowing in the winter.  If we would like to get a different kind of barrier we can look into that because we are not going to go back to the concrete ones.  
Board President Report:  President Cullen stated that because someone defecated all over the bathroom, going forward Linda will check with the cleaning company for emergency services in the future.  DPW did an awesome job.  Tony, Donna and Jimmy and I cannot wait for the second bathroom to be done.  President Cullen also added on August 1st, National Night Out; if everyone could help out because last year was very busy not only for National Night Out but also the library.  This year we are adding the rocks to everything else (face painters/entertainers, etc.) and then plus everything else the town is doing, we could really use some helping hands that evening.  

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

President Cullen called for a motion to open the meeting up to the Public.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  The motion passed unanimously.  


OLD BUSINESS:  None



President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the public.


Eric Aronowitz, Library Board Attorney, asked the board to make sure with regards to the HVAC that they submit a copy of their NJ Business Registration Certificate and his “(inaudible)” certificate.  Eric also stated that he attended the program on Saturday, (resident Joseph Belardo spoke about his experiences in Vietnam and signed copies of his book), Councilwoman Faustini 
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was there also, and it was an excellent turnout.  It was the most informative, interesting program he has ever been to.   You have an incredible new respect for the people who serve in the military, including our own Frank Lemos.  One of the most touching things was that he asked all the Veterans to stand and there was a gentleman who was a WWII Veteran and he passed around his Purple Heart.  Councilwoman Faustini took a picture of it in her daughter’s hand and put it on Facebook.  It was so humbling to actually hold that and be in the presence of somebody who got the Purple Heart.

Councilwoman Christine Faustini stated that she felt the person really helped make the presentation.  His spirit and who he is just comes through when he talks.  It was an excellent program.  Councilwoman Faustini further stated that everything looks fantastic.  The bathrooms look terrific.  The place for the buy a brick program was what Ray had suggested, the path by the children’s garden and it would make a nice presentation because you could see all of the bricks together in one area.  The playground is going to look fantastic when it is done and look forward to seeing people use it.

President Cullen asked if there were any other questions or comments from the public.  There were none.

President Cullen stated that the public portion will remain open while we go into new business.

NEW BUSINESS:

1.  Approval of the transfer of funds from the Operating Account to the Capital Account in the amount of $150,000:
President Cullen called for a motion to transfer $150,000 from the Operating Account to the Capital Account to provide for costs and expenses related to capital projects for the library.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Melissa Katsingris, and President Cullen. 
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2.  Approval of the HVAC Maintenance Contract with Edison Heating and Cooling in the amount of $3,068.00, which includes 4 visits per year:

President Cullen called for a motion to approve the HVAC Maintenance Contract with Edison Heating and Cooling in the amount of $3,068.00, which includes 4 visits per year.    

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, and Melissa Katsingris.  Recuse:   President Cullen.  

3.  Approval to change the Library hours on Tuesday August 1st for National Night out to 1:00 pm to 9:00 pm:

President Cullen called for a motion to approve to change the library hours on Tuesday August 1st for National Night Out from 1:00 pm to 9:00 pm.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Melissa Katsingris, and President Cullen.


President Cullen called for a motion to close the public portion of the meeting.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  The motion passed unanimously.


TRUSTEE REMARKS:

Melissa Katsingris:  See you all at National Night Out.  The pavers look fantastic in the front.  
Ray Rusnak:  Thanked Linda and Darlene for standing in today for the National Night Out meeting.  I am sure it was very informative and they really got a lot out of it.  Thank you.
Annemarie Stoeckel:  I look forward to seeing everybody at National Night Out and the pavers really stand out when you pull out.  They look really nice.
President Darlene Cullen:  Thank you all for your hard work, Annemarie meeting with your technology committee and moving forward on much needed improvements and technology.  Linda again, thank you for going over and above that bathroom situation and hopefully the 
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locks help that out.  Ray, thank you for everything you do on the capital project.  You were very persistent with the pavers and it is an awesome job and looks 100% better.

ADJOURNMENT: 

President Cullen called for a motion to adjourn the Library Board Meeting at 7:09 pm.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  The motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted, 

Carmela A. Sutor
Library Board Secretary

